Free Trade Bulletin

HERBERT A. STIEFEL CENTER FOR TRADE POLICY STUDIES



June 13, 2019 | Number 73

Trump's First Trade Deal

The Slightly Revised Korea-U.S. Free Trade Agreement

SIMON LESTER, INU MANAK, AND KYOUNGHWA KIM

hile the renegotiation of the North American Free Trade Agreement has received far more attention, a lesserknown U.S. trade deal has also been reworked. In April of 2017, President

Trump proclaimed his displeasure with the Korea-U.S. Free Trade Agreement (commonly referred to as "KORUS"), stating, "It was a Hillary Clinton disaster, a deal that should've never been made." Trump said he had told the South Koreans, "We'll either terminate or negotiate. We may terminate." This set the wheels in motion for a relatively low-profile trade renegotiation that became Trump's first trade deal.

The renegotiation of KORUS provides a useful example of Trump's trade dealmaking in practice. As we will show below, the renegotiation made only minor changes to the agreement and could be taken to mean that the reality of Trump's trade policy may not always match the rhetoric. However, the administration's concerns about trade with Korea have always been less prominent than its concerns about trade with other trading partners, so the conclusion of the KORUS talks with only small changes may simply be a reflection of the administration's focus on other areas of trade policy rather than an indication of its general approach to trade policy.

THE ORIGINAL KORUS

The original KORUS grew out of bilateral consultations that began in late 2004, although the idea of a trade agreement between the two countries had been floated as early

as the 1980s. A deal was concluded in April 2007, revised the next month to reflect demands from Congressional Democrats, and signed by the parties on June 30, 2007.³ Important features of the agreement were a phase-in period for the removal of most tariffs on bilateral trade, with autos and agriculture the most noteworthy areas of liberalization; a reduction in the burden of various Korean tax and regulatory policies; and the opening up of certain Korean services markets.⁴

The initial version of the deal faced several hurdles with domestic ratification. Although Korea had significantly opened its agricultural market as part of the negotiations, Korean restrictions on U.S. beef imports had not been fully resolved. Max Baucus, a powerful farm-state senator, objected to the deal until that issue was fixed. The U.S. auto industry also had concerns about the new competition it would face from its Korean counterparts. Finally, presidential elections in Korea led to delays in consideration of the deal, and then came the 2008 U.S. presidential election and the financial crisis. These issues held up ratification for the remainder of the Bush administration and a couple of years into Obama's first term.⁵

In December 2010, the two parties agreed to a set of minor changes: U.S. tariff cuts on cars and light trucks were delayed for a few years, and Korea made changes to certain regulatory policies that would help U.S. carmakers with access to the Korean market.⁶ These changes paved the way for ratification in both Korea and the United States, and the agreement entered into force on March 15, 2012.⁷

Simon Lester is associate director, Inu Manak is a visiting scholar, and Kyounghwa Kim is a visiting scholar at the Cato Institute's Herbert A. Stiefel Center for Trade Policy Studies.

TIMELINE OF THE KORUS RENEGOTIATION

President Trump and his Korean counterpart, Moon Jaein, first spoke about a KORUS renegotiation during the June 2017 U.S.-Korea Summit. Soon after, U.S. Trade Representative Robert Lighthizer requested convening a special session of the KORUS Joint Committee. The special session was held in August but failed to reach a resolution. At that point, press reports suggested that Trump was hinting at a possible U.S. withdrawal from the agreement. However, after another meeting in October, the two sides agreed to start the process of amending the agreement.

The two countries held the first round of talks on possible amendments in early January 2018, focusing on automotive trade and the further opening of Korea's agricultural market. The second round of talks began at the end of that month, occurring just a week after Trump had announced safeguard tariffs that would affect Korean washing machines and solar panels. During this tense second round, the United States continued to push for changes concerning the sale of autos in Korea. Meanwhile, Korea made detailed suggestions to reform the investor-state dispute settlement (ISDS) mechanism and raised concerns about the safeguard tariffs on washing machines and solar panels. The safeguard tariffs on washing machines and solar panels.

The third round of talks, held in March, coincided with the Trump administration's announcement of sweeping new tariffs on steel under Section 232 of the Trade Expansion Act of 1962. Korea negotiated an exemption from the tariffs in exchange for agreeing to limit steel exports to the United States. The two sides also discussed further opening the Korean market to U.S. pharmaceuticals. Both governments seemed to take a more diplomatic approach to these talks in order to avoid adding complications to the upcoming inter-Korea and U.S.-North Korea summit. 14 On March 28, Korea and the United States released a joint statement announcing that they had "reached an agreement in principle on the general terms of amendments and modifications to the United States-Republic of Korea Free Trade Agreement."¹⁵ The two parties signed the renegotiated trade deal on September 24, 2018.16

Shortly thereafter, Korea completed its domestic procedure to effectuate the amended KORUS, and on December 7, 2018, the National Assembly ratified the agreement, voting 180–5 in support of the deal, with 19 abstentions. ¹⁷ Although the Koreans had hinted that they would demand an exemption from the Trump administration's possible Section 232 tariffs on all automobiles in exchange for their approval of the new KORUS, the legislation was finalized without addressing this issue. ¹⁸ Meanwhile, no congressional vote

was required in the United States because of the limited scope of the revisions and the absence of changes to any U.S. statutes.

Upon exchanging written notifications that each country had completed its respective legal requirements and procedures, the new KORUS entered into force on January 1, 2019.¹⁹

MAJOR CHANGES TO KORUS

KORUS 2.0 is mostly just a tweak of the original KORUS, but it contains a few noteworthy changes. Some issues were addressed as modifications to the original KORUS, while others that were not covered in the original were negotiated as side agreements secured by exchanges of letters between the parties. Changes demanded by the United States included steel export restrictions, a larger quota for U.S. cars exported to Korea that meet U.S. emissions and safety standards instead of Korea's idiosyncratic rules, an extension of the duration of the U.S. 25 percent tariffs on imported pickup trucks, changes to rules on Korean medicine pricing, and new procedures for Korean customs inspections. There were also several Korean demands that resulted in changes to the investor-state dispute settlement and trade defense mechanism procedures, as well as rules of origin requirements for certain textile products.

Voluntary Export Restraint on Steel from Korea

Regarding the side deals, the biggest (and most negative) economic impact will arise from the export restrictions on Korean steel. Pursuant to these restrictions, Korea will cap steel exports to the United States at 70 percent of the average volume from the past three years on a product-by-product basis. ²⁰ This was done in exchange for an indefinite exemption from the Trump administration's Section 232 national security tariffs on steel. These quotas will lead to some degree of price increase for U.S. consumers, with the amount of the increase dependent on how the measures are implemented, among other factors.

In anticipation of the quotas, larger Korean steel producers had already been looking to other markets, such as India, for their exports, and some of Korea's smaller steel producers, such as Seah Steel and Husteel, have considered moving more production to the United States to circumvent the quotas altogether.²¹

This outcome is troubling because it takes trade policy back to the 1980s and utilizes a tool that operates outside current international rules. Tying unrelated national security issues to pressure Korea into concessions signals a new approach to trade negotiations that we are likely to see more of from the Trump administration.

Increased Export Quotas and Expansion of Eco-Credits for U.S. Autos

Under the original KORUS, U.S.-based auto manufacturers can export up to 25,000 vehicles (per manufacturer per year) to Korea that will be deemed compliant with Korean safety standards as long as they meet U.S. standards. As part of the renegotiation, the annual quota has now been increased to 50,000 vehicles per manufacturer. ²² On its face, this appears to be a good market-opening provision and a positive development for increasing U.S. access to the Korean market. However, the real economic value is unclear. In 2017, U.S. passenger vehicle and light truck exports to Korea totaled only 52,687 units; to put this figure in perspective, Canada is the leading destination for U.S. auto exports, with 917,669 units, and China is second at 262,527 units.²³ Furthermore, Ford and General Motors each shipped fewer than 10,000 vehicles to Korea in 2017.²⁴ Given the low volume of U.S. auto exports to Korea, increasing the quota will probably not have much impact.

In addition, most U.S. automobiles will be exempt from Korea's stricter CO₂ emission requirements. In order to achieve this, the cap on eco-credits that U.S. manufacturers can use to "pay" for increased CO₂ emissions will be raised to match the discrepancy between the U.S. and Korean emission standards.²⁵ In addition, Korea will continue to provide leniency on both fuel economy and greenhouse gas emissions regulations for small-volume U.S.-vehicle manufacturers that sell small quantities of cars to Korea. As with the increased quota for autos meeting U.S. safety standards, given the low level of U.S. exports to Korea, this change is likely to have a minimal effect on trade.

Phaseout of Tariffs on Light Trucks from Korea

While the auto provisions noted above could open Korea's market a bit to U.S. exports, on trucks the Trump administration has moved in the direction of greater protectionism. Korea agreed to a U.S. demand to extend a 25 percent U.S. tariff on light-truck imports until 2041 (the tariff was supposed to be phased out by 2021 under the original KORUS). Because Korea does not currently export trucks to the United States, this will have no immediate impact on the market. However, the change could delay any future export plans Korean truck producers may have pursued. Ambassador Lighthizer has said, "The Koreans don't ship trucks

to the United States right now and the reason they don't is because of this tariff," and, "They were going to start next year—we would have seen massive truck shipments. So, that's put off for two decades." Along the same lines, in a study published in June 2018, the U.S. International Trade Commission estimated that the extension of the duties "could avoid an increase of 59,000 units in light truck imports" and "7,600 units in medium/heavy truck imports from Korea" over the 20-year extension period. Although the actual plans of Korean automakers were unclear, the tariff extension certainly limits their options for producing trucks for the U.S. market and keeps imported light trucks out of reach to U.S. consumers for another 20 years.

Korean Medicine Pricing

The Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America has long complained about how Korea's national health insurance pricing entities-the Health Insurance Review and Assessment Service and the National Health Insurance Corporation-have priced imported drugs at below-market prices.²⁹ In this regard, the association has claimed that "Korea's pricing policies severely devalue U.S. intellectual property and favor Korea's own pharmaceutical industry at the expense of U.S. companies."30 According to the U.S. Trade Representative's Office, as part of the KORUS renegotiation, "Within 2018, Korea will amend its Premium Pricing Policy for Global Innovative Drugs to make it consistent with Korea's commitments under KORUS to ensure non-discriminatory and fair treatment for U.S. pharmaceutical exports."31 In essence, the amended KORUS was supposed to ensure that Korea bring its pharmaceutical policies in line with what was originally agreed. Korea made the amendments as scheduled, but criticism of the new rules has emerged from both domestic and foreign pharmaceutical companies, and the policy may continue to be contested.³²

Korean Customs Procedures

Another KORUS change targets red tape involving customs procedures. Korean customs, as compared to U.S. customs, traditionally demands more detailed documentation, a practice that acts as a nontariff barrier to trade. Whereas U.S. Customs and Border Protection places scrutiny primarily on Tier 1 suppliers (direct suppliers to original equipment manufacturers) as long as certificates exist for producers farther down the supply chain, the Korean Customs Service often demands significantly more documentation, even from suppliers as far removed as the Tier 3 level (suppliers of raw material).³³ The KORUS renegotiation has produced a list of

eight principles designed to reduce this customs slowdown and calls for the creation of a working group to monitor these issues.³⁴

Other Notable Changes and Omissions

Although the majority of KORUS 2.0 amendments were designed to satisfy U.S. demands, three smaller changes were made at the request of Korea. First, the investor-state dispute mechanism has been revised in minor ways and largely resembles the rules in the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership. ISDS is an arbitration process that allows foreign investors to bring claims against governments before an ad hoc panel. Some Korean officials are dissatisfied with the burden this system has placed on their government. As of this year, Korea is facing a number of ISDS claims that put it at risk of upward of \$50 billion in damages. Korea lost its first ISDS case this year against Iran's Dayyani Group, after which the Korean government was required to pay 73 billion won (approximately \$64 million).35 This, among other factors, has reduced Korea's support for ISDS and led it to seek revisions.

Second, the KORUS amendments also seek to promote transparency in antidumping and countervailing duty proceedings.³⁶ The renegotiated terms are a direct response to the frequent use of this type of import restriction by the United States. While this change may not do much to curtail U.S. recourse to these trade remedies, improving transparency in the process is a net positive result.

Third, Korea asked for modifications to rules-of-origin requirements for three product categories of textile inputs that are not available in either Korea or the United States and thus have to come from other countries.³⁷ This change was requested because the current "yarn-forward" rules only allow a textile product to qualify for a free-trade agreement's lower tariffs if it is made of yarns and fabrics from one of the free-tradeagreement parties. The United States favors yarn-forward rules in its trade agreements because they restrict inputs from other countries.³⁸ The United States agreed to expedite its domestic

commercial-availability review process, agreeing to make rule changes in the Specific Rules of Origin for Textile and Apparel Goods (Annex 4-A) if it is determined that commercial availability does not exist. This would be a welcome development in relaxing stringent yarn-forward rules that impede the most efficient ways of manufacturing textiles and clothing.

Finally, and notably, the agreement lacks provisions addressing currency manipulation, which the United States has sought in other recent trade negotiations. Initially, it appeared that the United States was pushing for KORUS provisions similar to those agreed to in a side letter to the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans Pacific Partnership, which the United States helped negotiate but from which it later withdrew.³⁹ The Trump administration was later able to include currency provisions in the renegotiated North American Free Trade Agreement, known as the United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement, which has not yet been ratified by Congress.⁴⁰ In spite of early talk about a KORUS currency chapter,⁴¹ the final renegotiated KORUS says nothing about currency issues. However, Korea has stated that it will begin disclosing its foreign exchange transactions.

CONCLUSION

Overall, the KORUS renegotiation is a minor tweak to the U.S.-Korea trade relationship rather than the wholesale revolution that Trump and his trade advisers portray it to be. That is probably for the best. However, concerns about KORUS have been less prominent for the Trump administration than concerns about other trade relationships in which the United States may take more aggressive actions. The escalating U.S.-China trade conflict, the administration's persistent use of various unilateral tariffs, and its blocking of nominations to the World Trade Organization's highest court are taking center stage. The resolution of these hot-button issues will reveal more about whether the administration can figure out a way to put together a coherent trade strategy that does not unravel decades of trade liberalization.

NOTES

- 1. Philip Rucker, "Trump: 'We May Terminate' U.S.—South Korea Trade Agreement," *Washington Post*, April 28, 2017.
- 2. Rucker, "Trump: 'We May Terminate' U.S.–South Korea Trade Agreement."
- 3. Jeffrey J. Schott, "Why the Korea–United States Free Trade Agreement Is a Big Deal," *SERI Quarterly* 4, no. 3 (2011): 24.
- 4. Jeffrey J. Schott, "The Korea-US Free Trade Agreement: A Summary Assessment," Policy Brief no. PB07-7, Peterson Institute for International Economics, 2007, pp. 2–9.
- 5. Schott, "Why the Korea–United States Free Trade Agreement Is a Big Deal," pp. 26–27.
- 6. Jeffrey J. Schott, "KORUS FTA 2.0: Assessing the Changes," Policy Brief no. PB10-28, Peterson Institute for International Economics, 2010, p. 1.
- 7. "As KORUS Enters into Force, No Timelines to Tackle Drug, Beef Problems," *Inside U.S. Trade*, March 15, 2012.
- 8. Robert Lighthizer, letter to Korean Minister of Trade, Industry, and Energy, July 12, 2017, https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/Press/Releases/USTR%20KORUS.pdf.
- 9. Steve Holland, "Trump Hints at Withdrawal from U.S.—South Korea Free Trade Deal," Reuters, September 2, 2017. Around this time, North Korea announced the successful test of a nuclear weapon that could be loaded onto a long-range missile, which may have influenced U.S. and South Korean thinking about trade issues. "North Korea Nuclear Test: Hydrogen Bomb 'Missile-Ready," British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) News, September 3, 2017.
- 10. "U.S., Korea Agree to Tackle KORUS Implementation Issues, Amendments," *Inside U.S. Trade*, October 4, 2017; and "U.S., Korea Agree to Discuss FTA Amendments," Sandler, Travis, and Rosenberg Trade Report, October 6, 2017.
- 11. "First Round of Talks on Renegotiating KORUS FTA Take Place," *The Economist,* January 9, 2018.
- 12. "Korea, US to Hold 2nd Round of FTA Renegotiation Talks Next Week," *Korea Herald* (Seoul), January 26, 2018.

- 13. Hyunjoo Jin, "South Korea Complains to U.S. about Tariffs on Washing Machines, Solar Panels," Reuters, February 1, 2018; and "U.S., Korea Continue Talks on KORUS Implementation and Revision," Sandler, Travis, and Rosenberg Trade Report, February 2, 2018.
- 14. Jane Chung and Christine Kim, "How Seoul Raced to Conclude U.S. Trade Deal ahead of North Korea Denuclearization Summit," *Japan Times* (Tokyo), March 20, 2018.
- 15. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Joint Statement by the United States Trade Representative Robert E. Lighthizer and Republic of Korea Minister for Trade Hyun Chong Kim," press release, March 28, 2018.
- 16. Donald J. Trump and Jai-in Moon, "Joint Statement on the United States–Korea Free Trade Agreement," White House, Statements and Releases, September 24, 2018.
- 17. "National Assembly Ratifies Revised S. Korea–U.S. Free Trade Deal," Yonhap News Agency (Seoul), December 7, 2018.
- 18. Kwanwoo Jun, "Trump's 'Great Deal' with South Korea Jeopardized by Car Tariff Dispute," *Wall Street Journal*, August 7, 2018.
- 19. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Protocol between the Government of the United States of America and the Government of the Republic of Korea Amending the Free Trade Agreement between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," September 3, 2018.
- 20. White House, "President Donald J. Trump Is Fulfilling His Promise on the U.S.-Korea Free Trade Agreement and on National Security," Fact Sheets, March 28, 2018.
- 21. Jane Chung and Yuka Obayashi, "Trumped: How Seoul's U.S. Trade 'Coup' Left Korea Steel in Limbo as Japan Marches On," Reuters, September 13, 2018; and Shin Eun-jin, "Korean Steelmaker to Bolster U.S. Output amid Tariff Wars," *Chosun Ilbo* (Seoul), September 28, 2018 (in Korean).
- 22. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Protocol between the Government of the United States of America and the Government of the Republic of Korea."
- 23. International Trade Administration, "US Exports of New Passenger Vehicles and Light Trucks \$US."

- 24. Hyunjoo Jin and Joyce Lee, "U.S., South Korea Revise Trade Deal with Quotas on Korean Steel," Reuters, March 26, 2018.
- 25. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Protocol between the Government of the United States of America and the Government of the Republic of Korea Amending the Free Trade Agreement between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea."
- 26. "Lighthizer: US Strikes 3-Part Trade Agreement with South Korea," CNBC, March 28, 2018.
- 27. United States International Trade Commission, "U.S.-Korea FTA: Advice on Modifications to Duty Rates for Certain Motor Vehicles," Publication no. 4791, June 2018, pp. 10–11.
- 28. Hyundai is planning to sell a new pickup truck, called the Santa Cruz, in late 2019. Jinwoo Park, "Hyundai Plans the First Appearance of Pickup Trucks in the Second Half of This Year," *IT Chosun* (Seoul), January 17, 2019 (in Korean).
- 29. International Trade Administration, "2016 Top Markets Report Pharmaceuticals: Country Case Study, South Korea."
- 30. "PhRMA 2018 Special 301 Submission Calls for Urgent Action to Address Serious Access and IP Barriers," PhRMA, press release, February 8, 2018.
- 31. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "New U.S. Trade Policy and National Security Outcomes with the Republic of Korea," fact sheet, March 28, 2018.
- 32. Seungduk Lee, "The Amended Pricing Policy of Global Innovative New Drugs Is Implemented as Originally Planned without Further Change," *Yakupnews* (Seoul), January 2, 2019 (in Korean); and Jihyun Lee, "The Amended Pricing Policy of Global Innovative New Drugs Lost Its Original Intent Due to the KORUS FTA; Multinational Firms Oppose the Policy Again," *Hankyung* (Seoul), January 4, 2019 (in Korean).

- 33. Larry Ordet, "US, Korea Get Tough on Verifying Compliance with FTA Claims," *Sourcing Journal*, May 13, 2014.
- 34. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Protocol between the Government of the United States of America and the Government of the Republic of Korea." See "Attachment: Customs Principles under the Free Trade Agreement between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea."
- 35. "S. Korea to File Lawsuit against Earlier Ruling in Favor of Iranian Firm," Yonhap News Agency (Seoul), July 4, 2018.
- 36. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Protocol between the Government of the United States of America and the Government of the Republic of Korea," part 3(a).
- 37. These include certain viscose rayon staple fibers classified in subheadings 5504.10 or 5507.00; certain textured and non-textured cuprammonium rayon filament yarns classified in subheading 5403.39; and certain cashmere yarns classified in heading 51.08.
- 38. U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Textile and Apparel Products: Rules of Origin," last modified May 29, 2014.
- 39. The United States pulled out of the Trans-Pacific Partnership in January 2016. The agreement was renamed the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans Pacific Partnership and went into effect on December 30, 2018, among the remaining 11 members: Australia, Brunei, Canada, Chile, Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, and Vietnam.
- 40. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "USMCA Chapter 33: Macroeconomic Policies and Exchange Rater Matters."
- 41. David Lawder, "U.S., South Korea to Revise Trade Pact with Currency Side-Deal, Autos Concessions," Reuters, March 28, 2018; and Congressional Research Service, "U.S.–South Korea (KORUS) FTA," December 28, 2018.



The views expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) and should not be attributed to the Cato Institute, its trustees, its Sponsors, or any other person or organization. Nothing in this paper should be construed as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress. Copyright © 2019 Cato Institute. This work by Cato Institute is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International License.